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January 13, 2017 

Laguna Beach City Council 
505 Forest Ave 
Laguna Beach, CA 92651 

Re:  Opportunity to Settle Litigation Concerning Laguna Beach’s Homelessness Program  

Dear Laguna Beach City Council: 

On behalf of some of the most vulnerable members of the Laguna Beach community – 
individuals with disabilities who experience chronic homelessness – we appeal to leadership of 
the City of Laguna Beach to settle the current litigation concerning its homelessness program.  
As invited by the federal judge presiding over the current lawsuit against the City, there is an 
opportunity for Laguna Beach to avoid further costly litigation by committing to new policies that 
will substantially improve the lives of homeless persons with disabilities in Laguna Beach. By 
taking even modest steps, Laguna Beach can serve as a model for eradicating homelessness in 
all of Orange County, and save taxpayers the considerable costs of defending outdated, 
unlawful police tactics and programs that fail to accommodate the needs of persons with 
disabilities. 

As you are aware, members of the Laguna Beach homeless community are plaintiffs in 
Glover v. City of Laguna Beach, a lawsuit brought in 2015 alleging that aggressive policing 
tactics against homeless persons with disabilities violate the 8th Amendment of the United 
States Constitution, and that the City’s operation of its Alternative Sleeping Location (“ASL”) 
violates the Americans with Disabilities Act (the “ADA”) and the Rehabilitation Act (the “RA”).  
The case asserts that the City’s policing tactics of harassing and issuing citations to persons 
with physical and/or mental disabilities who are experiencing homelessness in Laguna Beach 
and have nowhere else to sleep constitute cruel and unusual punishment – because the City is, 
in effect, criminalizing the involuntary human act of sleeping for persons who have no other 
place to sleep.  The case also asserts that the ASL (intended as a “temporary” emergency 
shelter, though many of its residents have lived there for years) is overcrowded and inadequate 
to meet the needs of persons with mental and/or physical disabilities – in violation of the ADA 
and the RA.  For many with disabilities, the ASL is an entirely inhospitable environment.  Just as 
local municipalities must operate schools and other public facilities in compliance with federal 
laws that protect persons with disabilities, the City’s operation of a homeless shelter must be 
similarly compliant.    

Homelessness certainly is not a problem unique to Laguna Beach.  It is a challenging 
issue for cities, counties and states throughout the nation.  Unfortunately, homelessness has 
been on the rise in Laguna Beach and other cities in Orange County, and it is not a problem that 
will simply go away by ignoring it, criminalizing it, or trying to pressure individuals experiencing 
homelessness to leave town (and become some other city’s problem).  A broad consensus has 
developed that heavy-handed policing is ineffective in combatting homelessness and often 
makes things worse, particularly for the significant portion of the homeless population with 
mental and physical disabilities who need housing and social services.  












